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whole or in part, the claimant shall in-
form the Claims Officer whether a 
claim was made with the insurance 
carrier. 

(2) The claimant shall inform the 
claims officer if he or she received a re-
imbursement from the insurance car-
rier for the item that was damaged or 
lost. The exact amount of the reim-
bursement must be reported. 

(3) If the claimant receives a reim-
bursement for the lost or damaged 
property from an insurance carrier, the 
maximum amount that can be recov-
ered from the Department is the dif-
ference between an appropriate award 
under this regulation and the amount 
recovered from the insurance carrier. 
The claimant is responsible for submit-
ting to the Department documentation 
that identifies the exact amount of the 
reimbursement. 

PART 35—TORT CLAIMS AGAINST 
THE GOVERNMENT 

Subpart A—General 

Sec. 
35.1 Scope of regulations. 

Subpart B—Procedures 
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35.6 Final denial of claim. 
35.7 Payment of approved claims. 
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ity. 

AUTHORITY: Sec. 1(a), 80 Stat. 306; 28 U.S.C. 
2672; 28 CFR Part 14. 

SOURCE: 32 FR 14101, Oct. 11, 1967, unless 
otherwise noted. 

Subpart A—General 
§ 35.1 Scope of regulations. 

The regulations in this part shall 
apply only to claims asserted under the 
Federal Tort Claims Act, as amended, 
28 U.S.C. sections 2671–2680, accruing on 
or after January 18, 1967, for money 
damages against the United States for 
damage to or loss of property or per-

sonal injury or death caused by the 
negligent or wrongful act or omission 
of any employee of the Department of 
Health and Human Services while act-
ing within the scope of his office or em-
ployment. 

Subpart B—Procedures 
§ 35.2 Administrative claim; when pre-

sented; place of filing. 
(a) For purposes of the regulations in 

this part, a claim shall be deemed to 
have been presented when the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services re-
ceives, at a place designated in para-
graph (b) of this section, an executed 
Standard Form 95 or other written no-
tification of an incident accompanied 
by a claim for money damages in a sum 
certain for damage to or loss of prop-
erty, for personal injury, or for death, 
alleged to have occurred by reason of 
the incident. A claim which should 
have been presented to the Department 
but which was mistakenly addressed to 
or filed with another Federal agency, 
shall be deemed to be presented to the 
Department as of the date that the 
claim is received by the Department. A 
claim mistakenly addressed to or filed 
with the Department shall forthwith be 
transferred to the appropriate Federal 
agency, if ascertainable, or returned to 
the claimant. 

(b) A claim presented in compliance 
with paragraph (a) of this section may 
be amended by the claimant at any 
time prior to final action by the De-
partment Claims Officer or prior to the 
exercise of the claimant’s option to 
bring suit under 28 U.S.C. 2675(a). 
Amendments shall be submitted in 
writing and signed by the claimant or 
his duly authorized agent or legal rep-
resentative. Upon the timely filing of 
an amendment to a pending claim, the 
Department shall have 6 months in 
which to make a final disposition of 
the claim as amended and the claim-
ant’s option under 28 U.S.C. 2675(a) 
shall not accrue until 6 months after 
the filing of an amendment. 

(c) Forms may be obtained and 
claims may be filed, with the office, 
local, regional, or headquarters, of the 
constituent organization having juris-
diction over the employee involved in 
the accident or incident, or with the 
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Department of Health and Human 
Services Claims Officer, Washington, 
DC 20201. 

[32 FR 14101, Oct. 11, 1967, as amended at 35 
FR 4517, Mar. 13, 1970] 

§ 35.3 Administrative claim; who may 
file. 

(a) A claim for injury to or loss of 
property may be presented by the 
owner of the property interest which is 
the subject of the claim, his duly au-
thorized agent, or his legal representa-
tive. 

(b) A claim for personal injury may 
be presented by the injured person, his 
duly authorized agent, or his legal rep-
resentative. 

(c) A claim based on death may be 
presented by the executor or adminis-
trator of the decedent’s estate or by 
any other person legally entitled to as-
sert such a claim under applicable 
state law. 

(d) A claim for loss wholly com-
pensated by an insurer with the rights 
of a subrogee may be presented by the 
insurer. A claim for loss partially com-
pensated by an insurer with the rights 
of a subrogee may be presented by the 
insurer or the insured individually, as 
their respective interests appear, or 
jointly. Whenever an insurer presents a 
claim asserting the rights of a 
subrogee, he shall present with his 
claim appropriate evidence that he has 
the rights of a subrogee. 

(e) A claim presented by an agent or 
legal representative shall be presented 
in the name of the claimant, be signed 
by the agent or legal representative, 
show the title or legal capacity of the 
person signing, and be accompanied by 
evidence of his authority to present a 
claim on behalf of the claimant as 
agent, executor, administrator, parent, 
guardian, or other representative. 

§ 35.4 Administrative claims; evidence 
and information to be submitted. 

(a) Death. In support of a claim based 
on death, the claimant may be required 
to submit the following evidence or in-
formation: 

(1) An authenticated death certifi-
cate or other competent evidence show-
ing cause of death, date of death, and 
age of the decedent. 

(2) Decedent’s employment or occu-
pation at time of death, including his 
monthly or yearly salary or earnings 
(if any), and the duration of his last 
employment or occupation. 

(3) Full names, addresses, birth dates, 
kinship, and marital status of the dece-
dent’s survivors, including identifica-
tion of those survivors who were de-
pendent for support upon the decedent 
at the time of his death. 

(4) Degree of support afforded by the 
decedent to each survivor dependent 
upon him for support at the time of his 
death. 

(5) Decedent’s general physical and 
mental condition before death. 

(6) Itemized bills for medical and bur-
ial expenses incurred by reason of the 
incident causing death, or itemized re-
ceipts of payments for such expenses. 

(7) If damages for pain and suffering 
prior to death are claimed, a physi-
cian’s detailed statement specifying 
the injuries suffered, duration of pain 
and suffering, any drugs administered 
for pain and the decedent’s physical 
condition in the interval between in-
jury and death. 

(8) Any other evidence or information 
which may have a bearing on either the 
responsibility of the United States for 
the death or the damages claimed. 

(b) Personal injury. In support of a 
claim for personal injury, including 
pain and suffering, the claimant may 
be required to submit the following 
evidence or information: 

(1) A written report by his attending 
physician or dentist setting forth the 
nature and extent of the injury, nature 
and extent of treatment, any degree of 
temporary or permanent disability, the 
prognosis, period of hospitalization, 
and any diminished earning capacity. 
In addition, the claimant may be re-
quired to submit to a physical or men-
tal examination by a physician em-
ployed or designated by the Depart-
ment or the constituent organization. 
A copy of the report of the examining 
physician shall be made available to 
the claimant upon the claimant’s writ-
ten request provided that claimant has, 
upon request, furnished the report re-
ferred to in the first sentence of this 
subparagraph and has made or agrees 
to make available to the Department 
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or the operating agency any other phy-
sician’s reports previously or there-
after made of the physical or mental 
condition which is the subject matter 
of his claim. 

(2) Itemized bills for medical, dental, 
and hospital expenses incurred, or 
itemized receipts of payment for such 
expenses. 

(3) If the prognosis reveals the neces-
sity for future treatment, a statement 
of expected duration of and expenses 
for such treatment. 

(4) If a claim is made for loss of time 
from employment, a written statement 
from his employer showing actual time 
lost from employment, whether he is a 
full or part-time employee, and wages 
or salary actually lost. 

(5) If a claim is made for loss of in-
come and the claimant is self-em-
ployed, documentary evidence showing 
the amount of earnings actually lost. 

(6) Any other evidence or information 
which may have a bearing on either the 
responsibility of the United States for 
the personal injury or the damages 
claimed. 

(c) Property damage. In support of a 
claim for damage to or loss of property, 
real or personal, the claimant may be 
required to submit the following evi-
dence or information: 

(1) Proof of ownership. 
(2) A detailed statement of the 

amount claimed with respect to each 
item of property. 

(3) An itemized receipt of payment 
for necessary repairs or itemized writ-
ten estimates of the cost of such re-
pairs. 

(4) A statement listing date of pur-
chase, purchase price, market value of 
the property as of date of damage, and 
salvage value, where repair is not eco-
nomical. 

(5) Any other evidence or information 
which may have a bearing either on the 
responsibility of the United States for 
the injury to or loss of property or the 
damages claimed. 

(d) Time limit. All evidence required 
to be submitted by this section shall be 
furnished by the claimant within a rea-
sonable time. Failure of a claimant to 
furnish evidence necessary to a deter-
mination of his claim within three 
months after a request therefor has 
been mailed to his last known address 

may be deemed an abandonment of the 
claim. The claim may be thereupon 
disallowed. 

§ 35.5 Investigation, examination, and 
determination of claims. 

When a claim is received, the con-
stituent agency out of whose activities 
the claim arose shall make such inves-
tigation as may be necessary or appro-
priate for a determination of the valid-
ity of the claim and thereafter shall 
forward the claim, together with all 
pertinent material, and a recommenda-
tion based on the merits of the case, 
with regard to allowance or disallow-
ance of the claim, to the Department 
Claims Officer to whom authority has 
been delegated to adjust, determine, 
compromise and settle all claims here-
under. 

§ 35.6 Final denial of claim. 

(a) Final denial of an administrative 
claim shall be in writing and sent to 
the claimant, his attorney, or legal 
representative by certified or reg-
istered mail. The notification of final 
denial may include a statement of the 
reasons for the denial and shall include 
a statement that, if the claimant is 
dissatisfied with the Department’s ac-
tion, he may file suit in an appropriate 
U.S. District Court not later than 6 
months after the date of mailing of the 
notification. 

(b) Prior to the commencement of 
suit and prior to the expiration of the 
6-month period after the date of mail-
ing, by certified or registered mail of 
notice of final denial of the claim as 
provided in 28 U.S.C. 2401(b), a claim-
ant, his duly authorized agent, or legal 
representative, may file a written re-
quest with the Department for recon-
sideration of a final denial of a claim 
under paragraph (a) of this section. 
Upon the timely filing of a request for 
reconsideration the Department shall 
have 6 months from the date of filing 
in which to make a final disposition of 
the claim and the claimant’s option 
under 28 U.S.C. 2675(a) to bring suit 
shall not accrue until 6 months after 
the filing of a request for reconsider-
ation. Final Department action on a 
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request for reconsideration shall be ef-
fected in accordance with the provi-
sions of paragraph (a) of this section. 

[32 FR 14101, Oct. 11, 1967, as amended at 35 
FR 4517, Mar. 13, 1970] 

§ 35.7 Payment of approved claims. 
(a) Upon allowance of his claim, 

claimant or his duly authorized agent 
shall sign the voucher for payment, 
Standard Form 1145, before payment is 
made. 

(b) When the claimant is represented 
by an attorney, the voucher for pay-
ment (SF 1145) shall designate both the 
claimant and his attorney as ‘‘payees.’’ 
The check shall be delivered to the at-
torney whose address shall appear on 
the voucher. 

§ 35.8 Release. 
Acceptance by the claimant, his 

agent or legal representative, of any 
award, compromise or settlement made 
hereunder, shall be final and conclusive 
on the claimant, his agent or legal rep-
resentative and any other person on 
whose behalf or for whose benefit the 
claim has been presented, and shall 
constitute a complete release of any 
claim against the United States and 
against any employee of the Govern-
ment whose act or omission gave rise 
to the claim, by reason of the same 
subject matter. 

§ 35.9 Penalties. 
A person who files a false claim or 

makes a false or fraudulent statement 
in a claim against the United States 
may be liable to a fine of not more 
than $10,000 or to imprisonment of not 
more than 5 years, or both (18 U.S.C. 
287.1001), and, in addition, to a for-
feiture of $2,000 and a penalty of double 
the loss or damage sustained by the 
United States (31 U.S.C. 231). 

§ 35.10 Limitation on Department’s au-
thority. 

(a) An award, compromise or settle-
ment of a claim hereunder in excess of 
$25,000 shall be effected only with the 
prior written approval of the Attorney 
General or his designee. For the pur-
poses of this paragraph, a principal 
claim and any derivative or subrogated 
claim shall be treated as a single 
claim. 

(b) An administrative claim may be 
adjusted, determined, compromised or 
settled hereunder only after consulta-
tion with the Department of Justice 
when, in the opinion of the Depart-
ment: 

(1) A new precedent or a new point of 
law is involved; or 

(2) A question of policy is or may be 
involved; or 

(3) The United States is or may be 
entitled to indemnity or contribution 
from a third party and the Department 
is unable to adjust the third party 
claim; or 

(4) The compromise of a particular 
claim, as a practical matter, will or 
may control the disposition of a re-
lated claim in which the amount to be 
paid may exceed $25,000. 

(c) An administrative claim may be 
adjusted, determined, compromised or 
settled only after consultation with 
the Department of Justice when it is 
learned that the United States or an 
employee, agent or cost plus con-
tractor of the United States is involved 
in litigation based on a claim arising 
out of the same incident or trans-
action. 

PART 36—INDEMNIFICATION OF 
HHS EMPLOYEES 

§ 36.1 Policy. 
(a) The Department of Health and 

Human Services may indemnify, in 
whole or in part, its employees (which 
for the purpose of this regulation in-
cludes former employees) for any ver-
dict, judgment or other monetary 
award which is rendered against any 
such employee, provided that the con-
duct giving rise to the verdict, judg-
ment or award was taken within the 
scope of his or her employment with 
the Department and that such indem-
nification is in the interest of the 
United States, as determined by the 
Secretary, or his or her designee, in his 
or her discretion. 

(b) The Department of Health and 
Human Services may settle or com-
promise a personal damage claim 
against its employee by the payment of 
available funds, at any time, provided 
the alleged conduct giving rise to the 
personal damage claim was taken with-
in the scope of employment and that 
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